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Year 6 – Autumn Term Newsletter

Friday 13th September 2013
Dear Parent(s)/Carer(s),
As always, it takes only a matter of days for the memories of the Summer holidays to fade away and the reality and routine of school to set in - as if we never broke up in July!  Two weeks of the new term have now passed and the class, who just 9 weeks ago were Year 5, are now very much established as Year 6 and the oldest group of children in school.  We’ve thoroughly enjoyed the beginning of term and it has been a pleasure to begin to get to know the children. They have already completed many pieces of work (including a few little baseline assessments) and set the foundations for the year ahead.  
Year 6 Expectations   
For many reasons, Year 6 will be the most important year of your child’s educational life so far.  Year 6 is very much a transitional year, as the children reach the end of Key Stage 2, their time in Primary Education and take their first steps towards adulthood.  As the oldest children, there is an expectation that they will set the example to the rest of school, in terms of their appearance, behaviour and attitude towards school life.  Each morning we expect the children to arrive at school on time, in full school uniform and organised for the day ahead.  It now needs to become very much their responsibility (not yours!) to ensure that this is the case, so if you need to, take a step back and let them learn to organise themselves, even if it goes wrong to begin with!
Within the classroom and school the children are in the process of being awarded jobs and responsibilities, which they will be expected to complete autonomously and to the best of their abilities.

The Year 6 curriculum is a very tightly packed one, which can only be stuck to by very careful time management.  The children are going to have to work harder and faster than ever if they are going to keep up with the pace – as some of them have already discovered.  There will not be time available for children to finish off work that wasn’t completed within the lesson, so there may be times when they will be expected to work through parts of their lunch times or take unfinished work home to complete.  We ask that all children complete each piece of work to the best of their abilities and organise it clearly, in accordance with the expectations of the school’s policy for presentation.  Where work falls below this standard, children will be asked to repeat the work, in their own time.  
Autumn Term Curriculum
The table below gives a breakdown of the units and themes that will be covered in Year 6 this term, although, like all good plans, there is likely to be some variance as the term progresses:

	Term
	Literacy
	Science
	RE
	Themed
	Numeracy
	PE
	MFL
	ICT

	A

U

T

U

M

N

1
	Basic grammar work (ongoing through the term)
	Micro-organisms.
	People of God
	Fashion
	A1 – Counting, partitioning and rounding 
	Orienteering and badminton
	French (specific topics to be confirmed)
	Photography

	
	Instructional Writing
	
	
	
	B1 – Securing Number facts, understanding shape
	
	
	

	
	
	Reversible and irreversible changes

	Followers of
Christ (Confirmation Unit)


	
	
	
	
	

	
	Persuasive writing
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Traditional Tales
	
	
	
	C1 – Handling data and measures
	
	
	

	A

U

T

U

M

N

2
	
	
	 Baptism and Confirmation (Confirmation Unit)
	To be decided!
	
	Dance and ??? (To be decided)
	
	Multimedia

	
	Formal / informal writing
	
	
	
	D1 – Calculating, measuring and understanding shape
	
	
	

	
	
	Interdependence and adaptation
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Non-chronological reports
	
	
	
	E1 – Securing number facts, relationships and calculating
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Advent
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Suspense stories
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


Literacy – Across the school, we are continuing to have a big push on basic sentence, punctuation and grammar skills.  During the first few weeks of Literacy in Year 6, there will be an increased focus on the children’s understanding of word classes, sentence types and the accuracy and range of punctuation that they use.  This is a particular weakness of the class and so it is crucial that they develop their knowledge and understanding to improve as writers (across all subjects). 
Science – We have recently started our topic on Micro-organisms (my personal favourite!) and will hopefully begin our work on Reversible and Irreversible Changes before half-term.  After half term we will be completing our unit on Interdependence and Adaptations, which is about the reliance of plants and animals on each other for survival and how they are continuously adapting and evolving.  
RE – As this is a sacramental year for the children, much of the RE work that will be covered this term will be in preparation for the children’s Confirmation.  Father Michael will be visiting the class in the coming weeks to talk to the children about Confirmation will continue to do throughout our preparation.  We are currently following a unit of work titled ‘The Story of the People of God’ in which the children are given the opportunity to develop their knowledge and understanding of the structure of the Bible and the forms of literature that are found in it.  Their sacramental preparation will begin shortly with a unit on the ‘Followers of Christ’, where the children will consider the call of the disciples by Jesus.  They will be asked to think about ways in which people answer the call of Christ today through the life of the church.
Themed work – Our first themed unit this year it titled ‘Fashion’ during which the children will look at what fashion means, fashion around the world, different fashion brands and then will go on to design and (hopefully) make their own fashion range.  We may even put on a fashion show at the end. 

Numeracy – Within Numeracy this term, we will be consolidating our understanding of the mathematical concepts within the KS2 Numeracy Framework, ensuring that the children are secure in their understanding of place value, written and mental calculation methods, 2D and 3D shapes, measures and use of graphs, charts and tables.  The children are working amongst others of similar ability on a programme which targets their specific weaknesses, misconceptions and gaps in knowledge.  Their progress and attainment will be closely monitored so that they continuously receive a very personalised Numeracy curriculum.  I will shortly be setting up and inviting some children to a weekly, before school, Numeracy session which will focus on delivering the very challenging level 6 curriculum in preparation for possibly being entered for the level 6 SATs paper in May.
PE – the children will have two PE lessons per week: This half term, one on a Thursday afternoon with Mr Youson and the other, on a Friday morning, with Mr Youson and myself.  This half term we will be developing our badminton and orienteering skills.  After half-term, our Thursday afternoon session will change to a Tuesday afternoon dance lesson with Miss Kelleher.  Please note that the children will be required to have the school’s blue t-shirt, a pair of shorts for indoor PE and the new school tracksuit for outdoor PE.  They should also make sure that they have appropriate footwear – wearing their school shoes is not acceptable as they could get muddy during PE and therefore unsuitable to wear inside school for the rest of the day.    It is also perhaps wise for them to have a spare pair of socks in their kit as we will aim to do outdoor PE throughout the Autumn/Winter and will only chicken out if the weather gets severe!
MFL – This year, the children will be learning French through a weekly 30 minute session, which will be taught by Mrs Fennell.

Music – A whole school priority this year is to enhance the provision of the arts and PE.  Therefore, in addition to the children’s weekly music lesson with Mrs Ellis, Year 6 will be having a mini steel pan lesson from the Performing Arts Service, which will take place every Monday.

To enable me to undertake duties in relation to my role as Deputy Headteacher, for the next few weeks Mrs Spencer will be teaching the class on Tuesday mornings, during which she will be delivering some of the RE curriculum as well as elements of reading comprehension and grammar.

Homework
Homework is a crucial aspect of school, particularly as time in lessons is at such of a premium, and I believe that when set appropriately and purposefully, it can facilitate huge progress in attainment.  In Year 6, homework will come in a range of forms – some which are regular, weekly expectations, and others which will be given as and when necessary.  Your child has a specific homework book, in which they should complete all homework (unless otherwise directed).  There is the expectation that the work completed in this book will be to the same standard as that which is completed in school.
Reading – Reading is the most valuable homework that your child could ever do and in Year 6 it is expected that they read for about 15 minutes each day outside of school.  Whether loved or loathed, everybody has to read to get about their daily lives and so if your child has no interest in developing their reading as a passion, then they must develop it as a skill!  They have been provided with a home reading record which should be completed daily, detailing what they are reading and with whom.  I ask for your support in encouraging and monitoring your child’s reading, and that you sign their reading record each week to confirm that what is detailed is a true record (even if it says that they haven’t read anything!)  This should be brought into school by your child each Monday so that one of us can sign it.  Your child may still be on our school reading scheme, in which case they will bring a specific book home to read and return it to school to be changed.  If this is not the case, then they are classed as a ‘free reader’ and may choose material of an appropriate ability to read.  Please remember that reading is reading, and that reading the sport section of the newspaper with a certain level of interest is far more beneficial than pretending to read a Harry Potter book!  Please also remember that, whatever your child’s reading ability, there is much to be gained from spending time reading with your child and discussing books.  Don’t battle with your child over reading! If you are really struggling to get them to do it, talk to me and I’ll battle with them instead.  Those children who are not reading regularly at home, or do not complete their reading records, will be asked to attend a lunchtime or breaktime homework club to read.
Spelling – this year spelling will not be completed in spelling groups as it was during the previous.  Instead we will cover spelling rules as a class. As of next week you can expect your child to come home either with a list of spellings to learn or a spelling rules to learn which they can apply to lots of words.  Spellings will be set on a Thursday and should be learnt for a test the following Thursday.  Your child should typically spend a few minutes per night revising these.
Numeracy and Literacy – each week, on a Friday, the children will be a set a piece of Numeracy and Literacy homework, which should be completed and returned to school by the following Wednesday.  The work will, most of the time, link directly with the units of work which have been covered in school.  Closer to SATs, it may be more revision based depending upon the needs of your child.  In addition, you child should be practising their times tables daily, as we do in lesson.  We have a routine for this and they should by now know how I expect them to learn them.   I also encourage the children to extend their times tables to decimals and multiples of 10.  For example, we have begun with the 4 times tables and the children have been practising extending this to 0.4 times tables (1 nought point four is point 4, 2 nought point fours are point 8 etc.)  Please encourage your child to do this as it proves to be so beneficial to their mathematical development.  Please also test them on random times tables regularly to keep them fresh.
Projects – At various points through the year, to allow the children to extend their learning in a direction of their choosing, extended project tasks may be set.  In each case, the children will receive a detailed guidance sheet which will outline the purpose and expectations as well as giving some suggestions as to the possible content of the project.  The children may get to choose the specific content of their project, as well as the form in which it takes.
Residential Trip to Plas Dol-y-Moch
As you will be aware, Year 6 are due to visit Plas Dol-y-Moch at the beginning to December (Sunday 1st to Thursday 5th).  You will shortly be receiving detailed information about this trip.  Should you have any concerns in the mean time, please let us know. 
Sacrament of Confirmation
If you are intending for your child to be confirmed this year you should have already received contact from Fr Michael and hopefully signed up for one of the Sacramental meetings in the next couple of weeks. Father has not yet confirmed with me the date for Confirmation this year, but if it follows the usual patter, it will be sometime in the run up to Easter.  At some point during this term there will be a Confirmation enrolment mass – details of which I will let you know in the coming weeks.  The children are very keen to be Confirmed and take on the responsibility of becoming full adult members of the church.  Father Michael is quite insistent that the children receiving this Sacrament should be attending Mass regularly and be seen to support the Parish.
Prayer Friends
A responsibility which goes with being in Year 6 is becoming a ‘Prayer Friend’ to a child who has just entered Reception.  As a prayer friend, your child will become a layer of support for them, looking after them on the playground when necessary, talking to them about school, and accompanying them to Mass in school time, modelling how to behave and engage in prayer.  Being a Prayer Friend is something which all Year 6 children love and take very seriously – and many long term friendships have begun from Prayer Friends.
SATs
All Year 6 children working within National Curriculum requirements are legally obliged to participate in end of Key Stage 2 Statutory Assessment Tests (SATs) which identify the attainment of children in Reading, Writing and Mathematics for national comparison.  These tests will take place on the week beginning 12th May 2014; it is crucial that your child attends school during this week.  This year will once again see a number of changes to the way in which SATs are structured and administered.  

 In the coming months, further information and guidance regarding SATs will be issued to you, as well as a formal meeting and opportunity for you to ask questions.  SATs are not something which either you or your child should be worried about – that it our job! 
Attendance
There have been a number of studies in recent years which have looked in detail at the effects of low attendance upon academic performance and, unsurprisingly, they overwhelmingly indicate that children whose attendance is low achieve drastically below their peers – an effect which follows them through into later life.  Please consider this when looking to book holidays and when keeping your child off through illness.  We obviously don’t want a school full of sick children, but when your child is complaining of feeling unwell, think about whether it is worth getting them into school – we’ll always get in touch if they are too poorly to be here.

On a similar front, there has also recently been a major study into the effects of sleep upon performance in school.  There is considerable evidence suggesting that children who receive 9 hours of sleep or less per night perform at a significantly lower level to those who have more.  It suggests that children who get 10-11 hours of sleep per night perform the best in school and have the greatest life chances.  
And finally...from Mr Cooke
I do apologise that this newsletter is so long, and for all the mistakes that it probably contains, but I hope that from it you get a sense of the importance that Year 6 holds.  I also apologise if, in places, it reads a little harsh or demanding.  I believe that establishing good routines early on in the year is the key to getting the most from it.  

I absolutely love teaching and working every day with the people who will be responsible for shaping the future of the world.  I also take the challenge of helping them to develop academically, socially, emotionally and spiritually very seriously.  You are the parents of a truly wonderful group of individuals with a huge range of talents and personality traits.  I am incredibly excited about the year ahead and look forward to working closely with you and meeting you at the open evening in October. In the meantime, should you have any questions, comments or concerns that you would like to raise with me, make no hesitation in arranging to come into school to discuss them. 
Kind regards,
Andrew Cooke




Maria Quinn
Deputy Headteacher
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